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V.1 The global financial markets that

remained under stress till Q1 of 2009,

witnessed reduction in volatility and risk

spreads in Q2 with rebound in activity in

some market segments. The flow of new

macroeconomic data indicating possible

V.  Financial Markets The uncertainty about the depth and
duration of the global economic recession
continued to influence financial markets,
though policy measures aimed at stabilising
the markets appear to have gained some
traction over the period. By the second
quarter of 2009, the international markets
gained a modicum of stability upon greater
public policy action, however, some segments
of financial market still appear vulnerable.
The Indian markets had functioned
normally even during the peak of the
financial crisis, and by November 2008, the
excessive volatility was contained through
appropriate policy response from the Reserve
Bank. With receding risks and volatility,
the markets improved further in the first
quarter of 2009-10 as spreads narrowed
significantly and market activity picked up.
Reflecting ample liquidity and lower policy
rates, the call rate hovered around the LAF
reverse repo rate. In the commercial paper
market, interest rates moderated. Taking
cues from the global developments and the
domestic political stability, equity markets
regained a large part of the market wealth
that had been eroded following the Lehman
episode. Resumption of capital flows in the
first quarter of 2009-10  reversed the trend
of depreciating rupee. The yield curve
steepened at the short end, reflecting
abundant liquidity, while the medium to
long-term yield increased exhibiting mainly
the concerns of large government borrowing.
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moderation in the pace of slowdown in real

activity, better clarity in the rescue plans for

the financial sector and on the extent of

losses of some major banks, led to

resumption of risk appetite and, hence,

notable rally in stock prices in the advanced

economies. The expected bottoming out of

the slowdown in some of the EMEs and the

global trends led to a quick rebound in the

equity markets across these countries. The

comfortable liquidity conditions in money

markets along with the further reduction in

the policy rates in some of the advanced

economies led to continued moderation in

the money market rates and restored a

semblance of normalcy in the various

segments of the market with narrowing

spreads. Notwithstanding, according to the

Global Financial Stability Report update of

the IMF (July 2009), sluggish credit growth

in advanced economies, impaired

securitisation markets,  credit constrain for

low quality borrowers, and mounting fiscal

burden entail some vulnarabilities. The

improving investor risk appetite towards

the EMEs was reflected in the significant

narrowing of bond spreads. The government

bond yields although moderated in response

to ample liquidity in the system, the retreat

from safe haven concerns and worries about

the ballooning deficits and public debt led

to hardening of the long-term bond yields.

V.2 The Indian markets, which continued

to function normally even during the global

financial crisis, witnessed significant

reduction in volatility and risk aversion in

the first quarter of 2009-10. The sustained

policy easing had ensured the return of the

overnight money market rates below the

upper bound of the Liquidity Adjustment

Facility (LAF) corridor. The spreads on

various money market segments narrowed

significantly and there was a general

improvement in the market activity. The

resumption in capital flows also enhanced

the foreign exchange  liquidity and led to

appreciation of the domestic currency. The

equity markets, on the positive global cues

(as mentioned earlier), acceleration in the

pace of capital flows to India, positive news

on domestic real activity with the fourth

quarter of 2008-09 GDP growth turning out

higher than expected, and greater political

stability, exhibited rebound and

outperformed most of the EMEs’ and

advanced countries’ equity markets. There

was, however, some correction in equity

prices following the Union Budget and the

delayed progress of the monsoons.

Subsequently, the equity prices resumed

their upward trend. The yield curve although

initially shifted southward in response of

easy liquidity conditions, started northward

movement in the subsequent period,

particularly in the medium to long-term

tenor, reflecting the market response to the

large Government borrowing programme.

International Financial Markets

V.3 The global financial markets, after

experiencing one of the most severe shocks,

witnessed signs of stabilisation in Q2 of

2009 with rebound in activity in some of

the market segments. The incipient signs

of slowdown in the pace of deterioration of

economic conditions in the advanced

economies, better than expected corporate

performance and confidence building

measures by the governments and central

banks helped in bolstering general

confidence in the markets. The positive

outcomes were reflected in a general rise in
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the investor risk appetite leading to

significant recovery in equity prices from

their lowest levels in October 2008,

narrowing down of credit spreads in some

market segments and a decline in the implied

volatilities (Chart 20). A series of policy

induced measures contributed to waning of

market uncertainty and helped stabilise the

financial markets in Q2 of 2009. These

include further steps by the central banks to

ease monetary conditions, the action plan of

the G-20 announced in April 2009,

publication of the specific rescue package

plans for banks, particularly in the US and

the UK, and the release of the results of US

Fed’s bank stress-tests based action plan.

V.4 The central banks continued to ease

monetary conditions with the ECB cutting

its main refinancing rate by 50 basis points

(in May 2009) to a low of one per cent.   In

the Q2 of 2009, the actions of central banks,

including a number of unconventional

measures led to a drop in treasury yields in

advanced economies, mostly at the short

end. Although long-term yield moderated

for a while, it started hardening due to a

number of developments such as return of

the risk appetite and retreat from flight to

safety among the investors, the concerns

arising from rising fiscal deficits and

mounting debt burden due to large rescue

plans of the governments and sharply

declining tax revenues due to recessionary

conditions. Developments in interbank

markets witnessed narrowing of spreads,

with Libor-OIS (overnight index swap)

spread and foreign exchange swap spreads

showing gradual narrowing down between

end-February and end-May 2009.

V.5 The equity markets in developed

countries as well as EMEs witnessed

perceptible recovery since March 2009, with

intermittent decline on negative news (Chart

20-1, 2 and 3). Although activity in most

economies continued to remain weak with

declining output, markets rallied on the

macroeconomic data that indicated

moderation in the pace of deterioration in

economic activity and some early indications

of bottoming out in some economies. The

Baltic Dry Index, which measures the volume

of dry shipping cargo movement and is

generally used as an indicator of global

economic activity, started moving upward

significantly. Between March and July 17,

2009, NASDAQ rose by 23.4 per cent, though

marked by intermittent volatility due to

occasional adverse news. The rally in the

stock markets was somewhat broad-based

covering financials, industrials and consumer

durables, underpinned by improved

corporate earning expectations and reduction

in uncertainty in the financial sector due to

clear public policy actions.

V.6 In the credit market also, investor risk

tolerance increased in Q2 with US banks’

credit spreads declining upon public policy

action and signs of stabilisation of markets

and there was also a generalised decline in

risk perception towards EMEs (Chart 20-4

and 5). The spreads, however, continued to

remain higher than the pre-Lehman level

and weaknesses were evident in the asset

backed securities (ABS) and commercial

paper (CP) markets. Improving outlook for

defaults was reflected in narrowing CDS

spreads in Q2 of 2009 across the developed

markets. Reflecting the easing pressure on

short-term funding markets, the CP spreads

witnessed easing (Chart 20-6) and spread on

lower rated corporate bonds also moderated

(Chart 20-7).
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V.7  The investor appetite for EME

equities rebounded with MSCI increasing by

41.5 per cent between end-March and July

22, 2009, with a few EME stock markets

recovering to the pre-Lehman levels (Table

34). In the foreign exchange market, the

appreciating trend of the US dollar witnessed

in 2008-09 was reversed with the US dollar

depreciating against most currencies during

2009-10 (up to July 21, 2009) (Chart 20-8).

Between end-March 2009 and July 21, 2009,

the US dollar depreciated by 6.4 per cent, 12.6

per cent and 4.2 per cent against the euro,

the pound sterling and the Japanese yen,

respectively. Among the Asian currencies, it

depreciated against the Indian rupee,

Indonesian rupiah, Malaysian ringgit, South

Korean won and Thai baht (Table 34).

Table 34: Currency and Stock Price Movement in EMEs

(Per cent)

Appreciation (+)/Depreciation (-) of the US Dollar

Items End-March 2008 @ End-March 2009 @ July 21, 2009*

1 2 3 4

Chinese Yuan -9.3 -2.6 -0.1

Russian Ruble -9.7 44.3 -8.0

Turkish Lira -5.8 27.7 -10.0

Indian Rupee -8.3 27.5 -5.3

Indonesian Rupiah 1.1 25.6 -13.2

Malaysian Ringgit -7.8 14.4 -2.9

South Korean Won 5.5 38.9 -8.0

Thai Baht -10.2 12.9 -4.2

Argentinian Peso 2.1 17.3 2.6

Brazilian Real -17.0 31.2 -14.9

Mexican Peso -3.5 32.9 -5.9

South African Rand 11.3 17.2 -17.5

Stock Price Variations

End-March 2008@ End-March 2009@ July 22, 2009*

Indonesia (Jakarta Composite) 33.7 -41.4 48.2

Brazil (Bovespa) 33.1 -32.9 29.7

Thailand (SET) 21.3 -47.2 38.6

India (BSE Sensex) 19.7 -37.9 52.9

South Korea (KOSPI) 17.3 -29.2 23.9

China (Shanghai Composite) 9.1 -31.7 38.9

Taiwan (Taiwan Taiex) 8.7 -39.2 34.1

Russia (RTS) 6.1 -66.4 39.6

Malaysia (KLCI) 0.1 -30.1 31.6

Singapore (Straits Times) -4.9 -43.5 44.2

Memo:

EME (MSCI) 18.9 -48.4 41.5

World (MSCI) -5.1 -44.0 24.8

US (Dow Jones) -0.7 -38.0 16.7

@ : Year-on-year variation. * : Variation over end-March 2009.

Source: 1. Bloomberg.

2. International Financial Statistics, IMF.
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V.8 Notwithstanding the improvement in

global financial markets, the international

financial system still remains fragile on

account of heavy dependence on the public

support, rising concerns emanating from

mounting debt burden of countries, and the

lack of clarity about the future exit strategies

from monetary easing and fiscal support.

Domestic Financial Markets

V.9 Reflecting the impact of the measures

taken by the Reserve Bank, the Indian

financial markets returned to normalcy

much earlier than the international

financial markets. Call rates in the money

market have settled back into the informal

LAF corridor since November 2008, having

breached the upper bound in the preceding

two months. In the foreign exchange

market, the Indian rupee generally

depreciated against major currencies up to

the end of the financial year 2008-09, before

appreciating in the first quarter of 2009-10,

as the capital flows resumed. In the credit

market, the lending rates of scheduled

commercial banks (SCBs) began to soften at

a gradual pace since November 2008. The

activity in the government securities market

was subdued for most of Q4 of 2008-09,

however, the volume picked up in Q1 of

2009-10 and yields rose, particularly of the

medium to long-term maturity. Indian

equity markets, picking up global cues,

staged recovery in the last week of March

2009, which continued in Q1 of 2009-10

(Table 35).

Liquidity Conditions

V.10 Against the backdrop of global and

domestic developments, the Reserve Bank

carried forward its stance of maintaining

comfortable liquidity in the system. The

ample liquidity was also reflected in the

large build up of reverse repo balances with

the Reserve Bank. The policy rates were

reduced further by 25 basis points in April

2009. Liquidity conditions eased

significantly during Q1 of 2009-10, mainly

reflecting the MSS unwinding, Open Market

Operation (OMO) and decline in cash

balances of the Central Government with

the Reserve Bank, notwithstanding higher

market borrowings. In order to ensure

smooth government market borrowings, the

Reserve Bank expressed its intention to

purchase government securities amounting

to Rs.80,000 crore under the OMO

programme for the first half of 2009-10.

Cash Management of the Government

V.11 During 2009-10 (up to June 30),  the

Central Government took recourse to ways

and means advances (WMA) and overdrafts

(OD), while it was holding surplus cash

balances all through the corresponding

period of the previous year (Chart 21 and

Table 36). This reflected, inter alia: (i) the

lower level of outstanding surplus cash

balance as at end-March 2009, and (ii) the

increased drawdown of surplus cash

balances by States during Q1 of 2009-10. The

cash balance turned positive on June 16,

2009 on account of the quarterly advance

tax inflows.

Liquidity Management

V.12 The money market continued to

witness further easing of liquidity during Q1

of 2009-10 mainly on account of: (i) MSS

unwinding (around Rs.65,000 crore including

de-sequestering of Rs.28,000 crore);  (ii) OMO
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Year/  Call Money Government Foreign Exchange  Liquidity Equity
Month Securities  Management

Average Average Average Average Average Average RBI’s Net Average Average Average Average Average Average
Daily Call Turnover 10-Year Daily Exchange Foreign MSS Daily Daily Daily BSE S&P

Turnover Rates* in Govt. Yield@ Inter- Rate Currency Out- Reverse BSE NSE Sensex** CNX
(Rs. (Per Securities+ (Per bank (Rs. per Sales (-)/ standing# Repo Turnover Turnover Nifty**

crore) cent) (Rs. cent) Turnover US $) Purchases (Rs. (LAF) (Rs. (Rs.
crore) (US $ (+) crore) Out- crore) crore)

million) (US $ standing
million) (Rs.

crore)

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14

2006-07 21,725 7.22 4,863 7.78 18,540 45.28 26,824## 37,698 21,973 3,866 7,812 12277 3572

2007-08 21,393 6.07 8,104 7.91 34,044 40.24 78,203## 1,28,684 4,677 6,275 14,148 16569 4897

2008-09 22,436 7.06 7,176 7.54 34,707 45.92 -34,922## 1,48,889 2,885 4,498 11,325 12366 3731

Apr 2008 19,516 6.11 6,657 8.10 37,580 40.02 4,325 1,70,726 26,359 5,773 13,561 16291 4902

May 2008 19,481 6.62 6,780 8.04 32,287 42.13 148 1,75,565 11,841 6,084 13,896 16946 5029

Jun 2008 21,707 7.75 6,835 8.43 36,588 42.82 -5,229 1,74,433 -8,622 5,410 12,592 14997 4464

Jul 2008 24,736 8.76 5,474 9.18 38,862 42.84 -6,320 1,72,169 -27,961 5,388 12,862 13716 4125

Aug 2008 23,408 9.1 7,498 9.06 38,388 42.94 1,210 1,71,944 -22,560 4,996 11,713 14722 4417

Sep 2008 23,379 10.52 10,418 8.45 44,700 45.56 -3,784 1,75,666 -42,591 5,147 12,489 13943 4207

Oct 2008 28,995 9.9 4,321 7.85 36,999 48.66 -18,666 1,69,123 -45,612 3,911 10,810 10550 3210

Nov 2008 21,812 7.57 5,866 7.41 31,322 49.00 -3,101 1,47,648 -8,017 3,539 9,618 9454 2835

Dec.2008 21,641 5.92 11,451 5.55 34,874 48.63 -318 1,24,848 22,294 3,851 10,141 9514 2896

Jan 2009 18,496 4.18 9,568 5.84 27,171 48.83 -29 1,13,535 45,474 3,526 9,559 9350 2854

Feb 2009 22,241 4.16 5,916 5.98 24,840 49.26 230 1,02,934 50,649 2,859 7,887 9188 2819

March 2009 23,818 4.17 5,322 6.59 32,876 51.23 -3,388 88,077 33,360  3,489  10,140  8995  2802

April 2009 21,820 3.28 7,998 6.55 27,497 50..06 -2,487 75,146 1,01,561  5,232  15,688  10911  3360

May 2009 19,037 3.17 7,292 6.41 32,156 48.53 -1,437 45,955 1,25,728 6,427  19,128  13046  3958

June 2009 17,921 3.21 7,288 6.83 32,086 47.77 – 27,140 1,23,400 7,236 21,928 14782 4436

* : Average of daily weighted call money borrowing rates .   + : Average of daily outright turnover in Central Government dated securities.

@ :  Average of daily closing rates.    #  :  Average of weekly outstanding MSS.    **  :  Average of daily closing indices.    ## :  Cumulative for the financial year.

MSS : Market Stabilisation Scheme.   BSE : Bombay Stock Exchange Limited. NSE  :  National Stock Exchange of India Limited . – :  Not available.

Note :  In column 10, (-) indicates injection of liquidity, while (+) indicates absorption of liquidity.

Table 35: Domestic Financial Markets at a Glance

auction-based purchases (Rs.28,189 crore);

and (iii) decline in Central Government cash

balances (around Rs.3,400 crore) (Chart 22

and Table 37). The outstanding amount
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Table 36: Cash Management of the
Central Government

 2007 -08 2008-09 2009-10*

1 2 3 4

Number of Days  

 WMA 91 109  7 6

 OD 27 40  2 8

 Cash Deficit 91 109 76

Average Utilisation

(Rupees crore)  

 WMA 3,605 2,077 11,128

 OD 645 1,823  4,185

 *: Up to July 22.

under the reverse repo window of the LAF

peaked at Rs.1,45,770 crore during Q1 of

2009-10 (on May 8, 2009). The net absorption

increased further to Rs.1,56,655 crore (both

LAF and SLAF) on July 3, 2009. The liquidity

availed under the foreign exchange swap

facility and term repo facility generally

declined during April-June 2009. The LAF

rates, i.e., repo and reverse repo, were further

reduced by 25 basis points effective from

April 21, 2009 to 4.75 per cent and 3.25 per

cent, respectively.

V.13 On a review of the liquidity

conditions, it was decided that only one LAF

Outstanding LAF MSS Centre’s Total
as on Surplus (2 to 4)
Last Friday with the

 RBI @

1 2 3 4 5

2008     
January 985 1,66,739 70,657 2,38,381
February 8,085 1,75,089 68,538 2,51,712
March* -50,350 1,68,392 76,586 1,94,628
April 32,765 1,72,444 36,549 2,41,758
May -9,600 1,75,362 17,102 1,82,864
June -32,090 1,74,433 36,513 1,78,856
July -43,260 1,71,327 15,043 1,43,110
August -7,600 1,73,658 17,393 1,83,451
September -56,480 1,73,804 40,358 1,57,682
October -73,590 1,65,187 14,383 1,05,980
November -9,880 1,32,531 7,981 1,30,632
December 14,630 1,20,050 3,804 1,38,484

2009
January 54,605 1,08,764 -9,166 1,54,203
February 59,820 1,01,991 -9,603 1,52,208
March* 1,485 88,077 16,219 1,05,781
April 1,08,430 70,216 -40,412 1,38,234
May 1,10,685 39,890 -6,114 1,44,461
June 1,31,505 22,890 12,837 1,67,232
July 17 1,40,660 21,976 6,672 1,69,308

@ : Excludes minimum cash balances with the Reserve Bank
in case of surplus.

* : Data pertain to March 31.
Note : 1. Negative sign in column 2 indicates injection of

liquidity through LAF.
2. The Second LAF, conducted on a daily basis from

September 17, 2008 to May 5, 2009 is being conducted
only on reporting Fridays from May 8, 2009.

3. Negative sign in column 4 indicates injection of
liquidity through WMA/OD.

(Rupees crore)

Table 37: Liquidity Position
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would be conducted with effect from May

6, 2009 and the second LAF would be

conducted only on reporting Fridays. The

average daily net absorption under the LAF

continued to remain over Rs.1,00,000 crore

during June 2009, notwithstanding advance

tax collections around the middle of the

month. During Q1 of 2009-10, the monetary

easing continued in the form of OMO

purchases and unwinding of MSS. Despite

the large market borrowing programme, the

surplus liquidity in the system was reflected

in the large absorption through reverse repo

(Table 38).

Money Market

V.14 As before, the money market

continued to remain orderly during Q1 of

2009-10. The call money rate began

declining from the beginning of the quarter

mainly due to significant easing of liquidity

conditions on account of decline in

government surplus, MSS unwinding and

OMOs as well as reduction by 25 basis

points in the LAF policy rates announced

in April 2009. Thus, reflecting the surplus

liquidity and lower policy rates, call rate

continued to hover around the reverse repo

rate during Q1 of 2009-10 at 3.2 per cent as

compared with 4.2 per cent during the last

quarter of 2008-09 (Chart 23). The average

call rate was placed at 3.2 per cent for July

2009 (up to July 23).

V.15 Interest rates in the collateralised

segments of the money market - the market

repo (outside the LAF) and the collateralised

borrowing and lending obligation (CBLO) –

also moderated in tandem with the call rate

Table 38: Reserve Bank's Liquidity Management Operations

(Rupees crore)

Item 2007-08 2008-09 2008-09 2009-10

Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 April May

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9

A. Drivers of Liquidity (1+2+3+4) 2,03,010 -1,67,708 6,061 -18,851 -1,01,278 -53,640 16,842 -49,573

1. RBI’s net Purchase from Authorised Dealers 3,12,054 -1,78,592 -8,555 -40,249 -1,12,168 -17,620 -5,695 -13,271

2. Currency with the Public -85,587 -97,921 -30,063 12,360 -40,070 -40,147 -21,157 -2,629

3. a. Surplus Cash balances of the Centre
with the Reserve Bank -26,594 60,367 40,073 -3,845 36,554 -12,415 16,219 0

b. WMA and OD 0 0 0 0 0 0 40,412 -34,298

4. Others (residual) 3,137 48,438 4,606 12,884 14,406 16,542 -12,937 625

B. Management of Liquidity (4+5+6+7) -1,17,743 2,35,209 -37,659 7,217 1,33,325 1,32,326 -69,754 45,245

4. Liquidity impact of LAF Repos 21,165 -51,835 -18,260 24,390 -71,110 13,145 -1,06,945 -2,255

5. Liquidity impact of OMO (net)* 13,510 1,04,480 14,642 11,949 10,681 67,208 19,330 17,174

6. Liquidity impact of MSS -1,05,418 80,314 -6,041 628 53,754 31,973 17,861 30,326

7. First round liquidity impact due to CRR change -47,000 1,02,250 -28,000 -29,750 1,40,000 20,000 0 0

C. Bank Reserves (A+B) # 85,267 67,501 -31,598 -11,634 32,047 78,686 -52,912 -4,328

(+) : Indicates injection of liquidity into the banking system.

(-) : Indicates absorption of liquidity from the banking system.

* : Includes oil bonds but excludes purchases of government securities on behalf of State Governments.

# : Includes vault cash with banks and adjusted for first round liquidity impact due to CRR change.

Note : Data pertain to March 31 and last Friday for all other months.
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during Q1 of 2009-10 and continued to

remain below the call rate (Chart 24). The

weighted average interest rate in the

collateralised segment of the money market

moderated further to 2.4 per cent during Q1

of 2009-10 from 3.8 per cent during Q4 of

2008-09. Transaction volumes in CBLO and

market repo segments continued to remain

at a relatively high level during Q1 of 2009-

10. Around 75 per cent of the lending in the

collateralised segment was contributed by

the mutual funds, which reflected their

enhanced lending capacity. The

collateralised market remained the

predominant segment of the money market,

and accounted for more than 80 per cent of

the total volume in the money market.

Certificates of Deposit

V.16 The certificates of deposit (CDs) issued

by SCBs, which picked up momentum in Q4

of 2008-09, increased in Q1 of 2009-10,

reflecting the general improvement in

liquidity with the investors such as mutual
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funds and financial institutions. The

outstanding amount of CDs as on June 19,

2009 accounted for 7.4 per cent of total

aggregate deposits of the issuing banks. The

overall weighted average discount rate

(WADR) of CDs moderated by about 260 basis

points between March and June 2009 in line

with the other money market rates (Table 39).

Commercial Paper

V.17 The volume in the CP market

increased significantly from its lowest levels

in December 2008, with a significant pick

up in Q1 of 2009-10, reflecting the revival

of demand for funds by the NBFCs and

working capital demand by the corporates

(Tables 39 and 40). Mutual funds were the

major investors in the CP market and the

preferred tenor of CP issuances was 6

months to 1 year. Despite pick up in

volumes, moderation in interest rates on

CPs continued in Q1 of 2009-10, with a

decline of 468 basis points over March 2009.

Treasury Bills

V.18 The Treasury Bills, which were issued

for enhanced amount in 2008-09 and were

due for redemption, were rolled over in Q1

of 2009-10. On a review of cash position of

the Government, the maturing amount was

Table 39: Activity in Money Market Segments

(Rupees crore)

Year/ Month Average Daily Volume (One Leg)   Commercial Paper Certificates of Deposit

Call Market CBLO Total Money Term Outstanding WADR Outstanding WADR
Repo (2+3+4) Market Money (Per (Per

Rate* Market cent) cent)

(Per cent)

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11

2006-07 10,863 8,419 16,195 35,477 6.57 506 21,329 + 8.08 + 64,821+ 8.24+

2007-08 10,697 13,684 27,813 52,194 5.48 352 33,813 9.20 1,17,186 8.94

2008-09 11,218 14,330 30,776 56,323 6.43 397 47,183 10.54 1,62,574 9.31

2008

April 9,758 14,966 38,828 63,552 5.31 374 37,584 8.85 1,50,865 8.49

May 9,740 14,729 36,326 60,795 6.29 420 42,032 9.02 1,56,780 8.95

June 10,854 11,262 35,774 57,890 7.35 253 46,847 10.03 1,63,143 9.16

July 12,368 8,591 23,669 44,628 8.09 226 51,569 10.95 1,64,892 10.23

August 11,704 10,454 22,110 44,268 8.65 501 55,036 11.48 1,71,966 10.98

September 11,690 10,654 20,547 42,891 9.26 335 52,038 12.28 1,75,522 11.56

October 14,497 9,591 16,818 40,906 8.66 345 48,442 14.17 1,58,562 10.00

November 10,906 15,191 24,379 50,476 6.58 319 44,487 12.42 1,51,493 10.36

December 10,820 16,943 32,261 60,024 5.37 415 40,391 10.70 1,51,214 8.85

January 9,248 18,053 31,794 59,095 3.99 454 51,668 9.48 1,64,979 7.33

February 11,121 19,929 38,484 69,534 3.89 669 52,560 8.93 1,75,057 6.73

March 11,909 21,593 48,319 81,821 3.76 451 44,171 9.79 1,92,867 7.53

2009

April 10,910 20,545 43,958 75,413 2.41 332 52,881 6.29 2,10,954 6.48

May 9,518 22,449 48,505 80,472 2.34 338 60,740 5.75 2,18,437 6.20

June 8,960 21,694 53,553 84,207 2.69 335 67,239 + 5.11 + 2,21,491 4.90

* : Weighted average rate of the call, market repo and CBLO.

+ : As on June 15, 2009.

WADR : Weighted Average Discount Rate.
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decided to be rolled over further  till

September 2009. The primary market yields

softened during Q1 of 2009-10, reflecting

the impact of policy rate cut in April 2009

and ample liquidity in the money market

(Table 41).

Table 40: Commercial Paper-Major Issuers

(Rupees crore)

Category of Issuer End of

June September December March June
2008 2008 2008  2009 2009*

1 2 3 4 5

Leasing and Finance 34,957 39,053 27,965 27,183 35,436
 (74.6) (75.0) (73.5) (61.5) (52.7)
Manufacturing 8,150 9,925 6,833 12,738 24,238
 (17.4) (19.1) (18.0) (28.9) (36.0)
Financial Institutions 3,740 3,060 3,257 4,250 7,565
 (8.0) (5.9) (8.5) (9.6) (11.3)
Total 46,847 52,038 38,055 44,171 67,239

* : As on June 15, 2009.

Note: Figures in brackets are percentage share in total.

Table 41: Treasury Bills in the Primary Market

Year/Month Notified Average Implicit Yield at Average Bid-Cover Ratio
Amount Minimum Cut-off Price

(Rupees crore) (Per cent)

91-day 182-day 364-day 91-day 182-day 364-day

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8

2007-08 2,24,500 @ 7.10 7.40 7.42 2.84 2.79 3.21

2008-09 2,99,000 @ 7.10 7.22 7.15 3.43 2.91 3.47

Apr 2008 22,000 7.28 7.41 7.53 1.70 1.36 2.36

May 2008 21,000 7.41 7.55 7.61 2.65 2.78 3.05

Jun 2008 11,500 8.01 8.42 7.93 2.00 2.76 2.80

Jul 2008 16,000 9.07 9.33 9.39 2.35 2.72 2.70

Aug 2008 23,500 9.15 9.31 9.24 2.99 2.86 4.35

Sept 2008 25,000 8.69 8.92 8.83 3.06 3.04 3.57

Oct 2008 35,000 8.13 8.36 7.92 1.95 2.42 4.00

Nov 2008 28,000 7.30 7.13 7.23 7.95 2.97 4.33

Dec 2008 16,500 5.69 5.35 5.07 5.36 4.67 5.14

Jan 2009 38,500 4.69 4.60 4.64 4.56 3.22 4.80

Feb 2009 32,000 4.78 4.71 4.62 2.81 1.86 2.62

March 2009 30,000 4.77 4.86 5.25 2.10 2.67 1.44

2009-10

Apr 2009 44,000 3.81 4.11 4.07 3.22 2.79 5.07

May 2009 29,000 3.26 3.42 3.58 3.18 2.25 3.14

Jun 2009 23,000 3.35 3.49 3.99 3.37 5.65 2.86

@:  Total for the financial year.

Note: 1. 182-day Treasury Bills were reintroduced with effect from April 2005.  

2. Notified amounts are inclusive of issuances under the MSS.
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Government Securities Market

Central Government Securities

V.19 Gross and net issuances of dated

securities of the Central Government during

2009-10 are budgeted to be higher by 65.2

per cent and 83.4 per cent, respectively over

2008-09. During 2009-10 (up to July 22), the

Central Government completed a large part

(44.2 per cent) of the budgeted borrowing

programme (including amounts raised

through additional borrowing and de-

sequestering of MSS account). The ample

liquidity available in the system facilitated

the borrowings without putting much

pressure on interest rates. In view of the

expected increase in Government’s

borrowing requirements, the market

borrowing programme was front-loaded, as

a result of which there were deviations from

the amounts notified in the issuance calendar.

In order to facilitate the Government’s higher

financing requirements, on May 2, 2009,

Rs 28,000 crore was de-sequestered from the

MSS cash account and transferred to the

normal cash account of the Central

Government and an equivalent amount of

government securities formed part of

borrowing of the Government (Table 42).

State Government Securities

V.20 The allocation of market borrowings

for seventeen State Governments received

during 2009-10 (up to July 22, 2009) was

placed at Rs. 49,883 crore. The Annual Policy

Statement for 2009-10 has projected States’

net market borrowings at Rs.1,26,000 crore.

During 2009-10 (up to July 22), despite

higher borrowings, interest rate on the State

Government securities moderated,

reflecting the market liquidity (Table 42).

Secondary Market

V.21 During Q1 of 2009-10, yields in the

government securities in the secondary

Table 42: Issuances of Central and State Government Dated Securities

 2007-08 2008-09 2008-09 2009-10
(up to July 22) (up to July 22)

1 2 3 4  5  

Central Government

Gross amount raised (Rupees crore) 1,56,000 2,73,000 66,000 2,17,000 @

Re-issuances 34 52 12 39

New issues 1 4 1 4

Bid-cover ratio (range) 1.6-4.8 1.7-4.5 1.6-3.5 1.5-3.6

Weighted average maturity (years) 14.9 13.8 15.7 11.8

Weighted average yield (per cent) 8.12 7.69 8.58 6.94

Devolvement on PDs (Rupees crore) 957 10,773 779 2,186

State Governments

Gross amount raised (Rupees crore) 67,779 1,18,138 8,712 30,566

Cut-off yield (per cent) 7.84-8.90 5.80-9.90 8.39-9.81 7.04-7.97

Weighted average yield (per cent) 8.25 7.87 8.87 7.64

@ : Includes Rs. 28,000 MSS desequestering.
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market moderated initially, reflecting

substantial easing of liquidity conditions,

decline in inflation rate, OMO purchase

auctions and reduction in LAF policy

interest rates.  The 10-year bond yield

declined from 7.01 per cent to 6.23 per cent

between end-March and end-April 2009.

Thereafter, the bond yields, however,

started rising following the increase in the

size of primary auctions (from Rs.12,000

crore to Rs.15,000 crore) and subsequently

on concerns of expected rise in Government

market borrowings. The 10-year yield

strengthened more than the short end

maturity, indicating the expected pressure

on interest rates (Chart 25). The turnover

in government securities market also started

showing signs of pick up in Q1 of 2009-10

(Chart 26).

V.22 The yield curve is generally kinked

at the 10-year tenor, reflecting the
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concentration of trading around that tenor

but remains more or less flat beyond 15

years.  The yields were generally higher by

end-June 2009 as compared with end-April

2009. The daily turnover in the Central

Government securities (based on number of

trading days) averaged Rs.11,523 crore

during Q1 of 2009-10, which was 7 per cent

lower than that in the preceding quarter.

V.23 The yield on 5-year AAA-rated

corporate bonds, which witnessed a

hardening trend during Q2 of 2008-09,

softened significantly during the Q4 of

2008-09 and remained stable through Q1 of

2009-10 (Chart 27). The risk spread on

corporate bonds fell to the level of pre-

Lehman episode.

Credit Markets

V.24 The deposit rates of SCBs softened

further during April-July 2009 (up to July

20). Interest rates on deposits moderated

across the maturity spectrum for public

sector banks (PSBs) and to a lesser extent in

the case of private sector banks (Table 43).

Benchmark prime lending rates (BPLRs) of

PSBs and private sector banks declined by

25 to 50 basis points between March and

June 2009. The moderation in the credit

market rates was evident in the weighted

average BPLR of PSBs declining by 38 basis

points from 12.48 per cent in March 2009

to 12.10 per cent in June 2009.

V.25 The share of sub-BPLR lending for all

SCBs (excluding export credit and small

loans) declined from 71.5 per cent in

December 2008 to 66.7 per cent in March

2009. At the disaggregated level, under term

loans, the major share of sub-BPLR lending

of PSBs, private sector banks and foreign

banks was for loans above 3 years, 5 years

and up to 3 years, respectively.

Foreign Exchange Market

V.26 The rupee appreciated against the US

dollar during Q1 of 2009-10 on the back of

significant turnaround in FII inflows,

continued inflows under FDI and NRI

deposits, better than expected

macroeconomic performance in Q4 of
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Table  43: Deposit and Lending Rates

(Per cent)

Item March  2007 March 2008 March 2009 June 2009 July 2009@

1 2 3 4 5 6

1) Domestic Deposit Rate

Public Sector Banks   

Up to 1 year 2.75-8.75 2.75-8.50 2.75-8.25 1.00-7.00 1.00-7.00

> 1year-3 years 7.25-9.50 8.25-9.25 8.00-9.25 6.50-8.00 6.50-8.00

> 3 years 7.50-9.50 8.00-9.00 7.50-9.00 7.00-8.50 6.75-8.50

Private Sector Banks   

Up to 1 year 3.00-9.00 2.50-9.25 3.00-8.75 2.00-7.75 2.00-7.50

> 1year-3 years 6.75-9.75 7.25-9.25 7.50-10.25 6.00-8.75 5.25-8.25

> 3 years 7.75-9.60 7.25-9.75 7.50-9.75 6.00-9.00 5.75-8.50

Foreign Banks   

Up to 1 year 3.00-9.50 2.25-9.25 2.50-8.50 1.80-8.00 1.25-8.00

> 1year-3 years 3.50-9.50 3.50-9.75 2.50-9.50 2.25-8.50 2.25-8.50

> 3 years 4.05-9.50 3.60-9.50 2.50-10.00 2.25-9.50 2.25-9.50

2) BPLR     

Public Sector Banks 12.25-12.75 12.25-13.50 11.50-14.00 11.00-13.50 11.00-13.50

Private Sector Banks 12.00-16.50 13.00-16.50 12.75-16.75 12.50-16.75 12.50-16.75

Foreign Banks 10.00-15.50 10.00-15.50 10.00-17.00 10.50-16.00 10.50-16.00

3) Actual Lending Rates*     

Public Sector Banks 4.00-17.00 4.00-17.75 3.50-18.00 – –

Private Sector Banks 3.15-25.50 4.00-24.00 4.75-26.00 – –

Foreign Banks 5.00-26.50 5.00-28.00 5.00-25.50 – –

@ : As on July 20, 2009.

* : Interest rate on non-export demand and term loans above Rs.2 lakh excluding lending rates at the extreme five per

cent on both sides.

– : Not available.

2008-09 and weakening of the US dollar in

the international markets (Chart 28).

Additionally, the outcome of the general

elections, which generated expectations of

political stability, buoyed the market

sentiment and contributed towards the

strengthening of the rupee, especially in

the second half of May 2009. As a result,

during 2009-10 so far (up to July 21) the

rupee appreciated by 5.5 per cent against

the US dollar and 1.1 per cent against the

Japanese yen. The rupee, however,

depreciated by 8.5 per cent against the

pound sterling and 1.5 per cent against the

euro (Chart 28).

V.27 The average 6-currency trade-based

REER (base: 1993-94=100) appreciated by

5.2 per cent  between end-March and end-

June 2009, mainly on account of

appreciation of the rupee against the US

dollar and increase in inflation differential

between India and its trading partners

(Chart 28). In terms of the broader measure,
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the 36-currency trade-based REER

appreciated by 3.2 per cent between March

and May 2009 (Table 44).

V.28 During 2009-10 (up to July 27),

forward premia generally exhibited

declining trend, reflecting the easing supply

conditions in the market led by revival of

capital flows. The appreciation of the rupee

against the US dollar on account of capital

inflows, resulted in the narrowing down of

the forward premia during the period. The

spread between one-month and six-month

premia also narrowed (Chart 29). The daily

average turnover in the foreign exchange

market started showing signs of

improvement in May 2009. The ratio of

inter-bank to merchant turnover increased

to 3.1 during April-June 2009 from 2.6 a year

ago (Chart 30).

Equity Market

V.29 While the primary market remained

subdued in Q1 of 2009-10 as the domestic

industrial activity appeared to be still

sluggish, the secondary markets witnessed

Table 44: Nominal and Real Effective
Exchange Rate of the Indian Rupee

(Trade-based Weights, Base : 1993-94

(April-March) = 100)

Year/Month 6-Currency 36-Currency
Weights Weights

 NEER REER NEER REER

1 2 3 4 5

2007-08 74.17 114.09 93.91 104.81

2008-09 (P) 64.54 104.65 86.15 94.44

Sep. 2008 64.46 107.11 85.42 95.76

Oct. 2008 62.08 102.36 83.23 92.12

Nov. 2008 63.06 102.82 84.69 92.43

Dec. 2008 (P) 62.12 100.18 83.91 90.3

Jan. 2009 (P) 62.28 99.64 83.62 89.89

Feb. 2009 (P) 62.80 99.86 85.20 90.91

Mar. 2009 (P) 60.18 96.04 82.12 88.38

Apr. 2009 (P) 61.30 98.08 82.67 89.22

May 2009 (P) 62.07 100.65 83.53 91.17

June 2009 (P) 62.14 101.00 – –

Per cent Change (Financial Year Average)

 2007-08 2008-09 (P) 2008-09 2009-10

(Apr- (Apr-

June) June)

36-REER 6.4 -9.9 -4.3* 3.2*

36-NEER 9.3 -8.3 -1.1* 1.7*

6-REER 8.1 -8.3 -2.4 5.2

6-NEER 6.7 -13.0 -5.7 3.3

Rs/US$ 12.5 -12.4 -6.9 6.4

NEER : Nominal Effective Exchange Rate.

REER : Real Effective Exchange Rate.

P : Provisional.        - : Not available.        * : Up to May.

Note: Rise in indices indicates appreciation of the rupee and
vice versa.
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considerable gains on the back of stability

and tentative signs of green shoots in the

world economy, improved domestic growth

prospects, forecast of near normal monsoon

and greater political stability. The turnover

of BSE and NSE in the cash segment during

Q1 of 2009-10 increased significantly from

Q4 of 2008-09. The market capitalisation of

the BSE also increased by 53.9 per cent

between end-March 2009 and end-June

2009. The turnover in the derivative

segment of NSE also increased during April-

June 2009. Although the volatility in the

stock market during April-June 2009 was

higher, compared with the same period of

last year, it moderated significantly over the

preceding quarters (Table 45).

Primary Market

V.30 The activity in the primary segment

of the domestic capital market remained

subdued during Q1 of 2009-10.

Cumulatively, resources raised through
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public issues remained low during April-

June 2009 with five issuances (Table 46).

During April-June 2009, the resources raised

through Euro issues by the Indian

corporates also remained very small.

V.31 Mobilisation of resources through

private placement declined by 5.3 per cent

during 2008-09 as against an increase of 45.8

per cent during 2007-08. Resource

mobilisation by financial intermediaries

(both from public and private sector)

registered a decline of 13.3 per cent, while

the non-financial intermediaries registered

an increase of 11.6 per cent during the same

period.

V.32 During April-June 2009, net resource

mobilisation by mutual funds increased

considerably by 161 per cent with liquidity

conditions remaining comfortable and stock

markets witnessing considerable gains

(Table 47). Scheme-wise, during April-June

2009, income/debt oriented schemes

witnessed a net inflow of Rs.97,267 crore,

while growth/equity oriented schemes

registered a net inflow of Rs.3,305 crore.

Secondary Market

V.33 The market sentiment remained

positive during Q1 of 2009-10 mainly on

account of rebound in major international

Table 45: Stock Market Indicators

Indicator BSE NSE

 2007-08 2008-09 April-June 2007-08 2008-09 April-June

2008-09 2009-10 2008-09 2009-10

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9

1. BSE Sensex / S&P CNX Nifty     

(i) End-period 15644 9709 13462 14494 4735 3021 4041 4291

(ii) Average 16569 12366 16060 13078 4897 3731 4793 3964

2. Coefficient of Variation 13.7 24.2 6.3 13.1 14.4 23.2 6.2 12.3

3. Price-Earning Ratio 20.1 13.7 16.5 19.0 20.6 14.3 17.3 19.8

(end-period)*

4. Price-Book Value Ratio 5.2 2.7 3.6 3.5 5.1 2.5 4.0 3.6

(end-period)*

5. Yield (per cent per annum) 1.1 1.8 1.3 1.3 1.1 1.9 1.4 1.2

(end-period)

6. Listed Companies 4,867 4,929 4,909 4,934 1,381 1,432 1,407 1,426

7. Cash Segment Turnover

(Rupees crore) 14,67,865 11,00,074 3,50,729 3,76,679 35,51,038 27,52,023 8,13,578 11,31,671

8. Derivative Segment

Turnover (Rupees crore) 2,42,308 12,268 10,474 993 1,30,90,478 28,96,194 26,48,403 39,02,595

 9. Market Capitalisation

(Rupees crore) (end-period) 51,38,015 30,86,076 43,75,022 47,49,935 48,58,122 1,10,10,482 41,03,651 44,32,596

10. Market Capitalisation to

GDP Ratio (per cent) 108.8 52.8 82.2 89.3 102.9 100.3 77.1 83.3

* : Based on 30 scrips included in the BSE Sensex and 50 scrips included in the S&P CNX Nifty.

Source: Bombay Stock Exchange Ltd. (BSE) and National Stock Exchange of India Ltd. (NSE).
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Table 46: Mobilisation of Resources from the Primary Market

(Amount in Rupees crore)

Item No. of Issues Amount No. of Issues Amount

2008-09 (April-June) 2009-10 (April-June) P

1 2 3 4 5

A. Prospectus and Rights Issues*

1. Private Sector (a+b) 15 2,031 5 236

a) Financial – – – –

b) Non-financial 15 2,031 5 236

2. Public Sector (a+b+c) – – – –

a) Public Sector Undertakings – – – –

b) Government Companies – – – –

c) Banks/Financial Institutions – – – –

3. Total (1+2) 15 2,031 5 236

of which:

(i) Equity 15 2,031 5 236

(ii) Debt – – – –

 Memo:

B. Euro Issues 8 4,056 2 215

P : Provisional.                     * : Excluding offers for sale.                      - : Nil/Negligible.

equity markets on the back of less than

expected deterioration in economic activity

and public policy actions, cut in policy rates

by the Reserve Bank, better than expected

Table 47: Resource Mobilisation by Mutual Funds

(Rupees crore)

April-March April-June

Category 2008-09 2008-09 2009-10

Net Net Net Net Net Net

Mobilisation Assets Mobilisation Assets Mobilisation Assets

1 2 3 4 5 6 7

Private Sector -34,017 3,35,527 14,173 4,24,821 81,456 4,67,944

Public Sector * 5,721 81,772 24,264 97,078 18,947 1,14,735

Total -28,296 4,17,300 38,437 5,21,899 1,00,403 5,82,679

* : Including UTI mutual fund.

Note : 1. Data exclude funds mobilised under Fund of Funds Scheme.

2. Net mobilisation is net of redemption.

3. Net assets is for end-period.

Source : Securities and Exchange Board of India.

growth of India’s GDP in Q4 of 2008-09,

positive results for some Indian banks and

corporates, forecast of near normal monsoon

by the IMD, greater political stability after
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parliamentary elections and stock specific

news. The domestic stock markets responded

to the stability mandate in the Lok Sabha

election results on May 18, 2009 by hitting

the 20 per cent upper circuit barrier. As at

end-June 2009, both the BSE Sensex and the

S&P CNX Nifty registered gains of 49.3 per

cent and 42.0 per cent, respectively, over end-

March 2009 (Chart 31).

V.34 Both FIIs and mutual funds resumed

their interest in the stock markets in Q1 of

2009-10. According to the data released by

the Securities and Exchange Board of India

(SEBI), FIIs made net purchases of US$ 6.4

billion in the Indian equity market during

Q1 of 2009-10 as against net sales of US$

3.5 billion a year ago (Chart 32). Mutual

funds purchases in stock markets also

increased during Q1 of 2009-10.

V.35 The sectoral indices witnessed

buying pressure across the board during Q1

of 2009-10 with rising investor interest. This

resulted in significant gains in prices in

sectors such as realty, capital goods, metal,
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banking, consumer durables, public sector

undertakings, auto, IT, oil and gas,

healthcare and fast moving consumer goods

sector (Table 48).

V.36 The stock markets, however, turned

bearish following the presentation of the

Union Budget 2009-10, and moved down

reflecting disappointment with the Budget

viz., increased gross fiscal deficit, lack of

clarity on disinvestment of PSUs, raising of

Minimum Alternate Tax (MAT) and also the

unsatisfactory progress of the monsoon.

Furthermore, international equity markets

sank as uncertainty prevailed about

company profits in the second quarter of

2009 and the likely forecasts for the rest of

the year. The BSE Sensex which had

registered an increase of 82.7 per cent by

July 3, 2009 over March 9, 2009, declined

by 10.1 per cent by July 13, 2009. The losses

were subsequently recovered as markets

rose on better corporate results for Q2 of

2009-10.

V.37 During Q1 of 2009-10, the Indian

financial markets exhibited higher degree

of confidence, investor risk appetite,

narrowing of spreads and reduced volatility.

Responding to the continued liquidity

easing stance, the overnight rates

moderated significantly and remained

around the LAF reverse repo rate and

spreads on CPs declined. The yield curve,

however, moved up on concerns of large

Government borrowing programme. The

stock markets witnessed considerable gains

on expectations of stabilisation in the world

economy and better domestic fundamentals

and political stability, but exhibited volatility

in the post-Budget period due to factors such

as high fiscal deficit, budget announcements

falling short of investors’ expectations and

unsatisfactory progress of the monsoon.

Table 48: BSE Sectoral Stock Indices

(Base: 1978-79=100)

Sector Variation (per cent)

End-March 2008@ End-March 2009@ End-June 2009#

1 2 3 4  

Fast Moving Consumer Goods 31.7 -11.1 11.1

Public Sector Undertakings 25.4 -29.6 51.5

Information Technology -27.6 -35.6 43.8

Auto -7.1 -33.0 49.0

Oil and Gas 56.0 -29.6 33.1

Metal 65.2 -58.7 86.9

Health Care 5.4 -26.5 25.5

Bankex 18.0 -41.8 82.8

Capital Goods 54.4 -53.8 97.9

Consumer Durables 8.8 -58.1 82.0

BSE 500 24.3 -42.8 55.9

BSE Sensex 19.7 -37.9 49.3

@ : Year-on-year variation.     # : Variation over end-March 2009.

Source: Bombay Stock Exchange Limited.




